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FIRST CLASS COACH
An initiative by "Iron Man" CHARLIE FOGG offering coaching tips via email has, in the main, been well received. Charlie offered recipients an opportunity to decline further emails...which few chose. A number of favourable comments were sent. A couple of negative responses were also received, including one forceful contribution which caused Charlie to be taken aback! One wag quipped that the average age of today's active competitors would see most having trouble lifting a balloon let alone a medicine ball! When considering that worthies such as IAN McCOMBIE & PAUL BLAGG - who both hung up their racing pumps many years ago - still hold records, then today's Coaches clearly need some assistance. And Charlie offers coaching tips which come from one who has, let's face it, "made it".
PHOTOS ETC

Have you seen www.multimediavisini.com? Full of photos of race walking from around the globe, though mainly Italian. For example a rare photo of Ken Matthews racing Abdon Pamich in the Sesto San Giovanni 30kms. It would be good to see the UK photos uploaded there to become a truly global, central photo archive. Perhaps a word in the Essex Race Walker mag? 

Regards Oliver C.
MERITORIOUS CONTRIBUTION RECOGNISED
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At a presentation ceremony/buffet in Upminster Golf Club on Feb 6th Havering Council presented a "Lifetime Achievement" award to Hornchurch resident MIKE BRACE CBE which was presented by the Borough's Mayor, Councillor Melvin Wallace, in person. Being blinded by a firework at the age of 10 years failed to dent Mike's interest in sport and over decades he's appeared as a competitor in many different sports. He's also spent years as an official/administrator and now sits on 3 different London 2012 Olympic Committees. As a race walker we saw him in local races during the late 80s/early 90s with ALEX ROSS as his guide. Mike's a former after-dinner guest speaker at both Ilford AC & Metropolitan Police Walking Club's annual dinners. As an after-dinner speaker he's much sought after and whenever receiving fees for performing such roles he donates them to charity. Nowadays he gets about with his faithful guide dog Izzy. 

HAPPY DAY NAMED
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Cambridge-based SUE CLEMENTS and IAN have announced that their marriage is to take place in the City later this year. Sue's very much part of our race walking scene while Ian was a guest at The Centurions Centenary Dinner at the House of Commons and has been to races, including on Boxing Day at Lee Valley. We wish them both a happy day and the same forever after!
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FROM PETE RYAN -OUR ROVING REPORTER DOWN UNDER

On a hilly South Island New Zealand course, Pete Ryan walked the Buller George Half Marathon in 2-6-30 on a bright sunny morning finishing first male race walker. He now heads to Hobart Australia to watch the Australian Olympic 20k mens & womens trials catching up, and staying, with Tim Erickson - an athlete who was a top walker 30 years ago. When you think Tim's son Chris did 3-51 for 50k in their trials and never made the London Olympic 50k team, the 20k trials should certainly be a classy event to watch. Pete
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"FOR THE RECORD"

For those who've missed their "Record" of late, there's another similar titled magazine now available. Called "For the Record" it's published by England Athletics and comes free. It can be viewed/downloaded on www.englandathletics.org/FTR

SPONSORED WALK
Please note the annual Pat Furey Trophies Meeting is put back to Saturday March 31st at Lee Valley (1pm). This avoids clashing with a Steyning AC fixture. Pat (Enfield & London Transport in his heyday) digs deep as he always provides a prize table which groans under the weight of all that's heaped on it. This 5 miles road walk is an Enfield League event offering double points so we call for maximum support. It's also a chance to meet up with genial Pat...a former Irish International of note.

UNIFORM IN STEP

Mount Pleasant & York are well established locations for Post Office "In Uniform" events. Now the Isle of Man Post Office are to stage one on October 21st. They attract much interest and many Club walkers have come into race walking after first trying their luck in such popular promotions. We wish the IOM well - indeed we know some of our readers have already got their names down for a trip to Douglas.
"AND IT'S GOODNIGHT FROM HIM"

Please note DAVE SHARPE's resigned from Ilford, so no longer will his antics be seen in an Ilford AC vest!
DRUGS
Athletes are warned not to eat liver before London 2012 as British anti-doping experts believe eating large qualities can raise risks of testing positive for clenbuterol. GB bosses acted after the World Anti-Doping Agency highlighted the dangers of eating contaminated meat. Clenbuterol is on WADA's list of banned substances as an anabolic agent which builds muscle and burns fat.

HERE COMES THE (Chief) JUDGE
Congratulations to SEAN PENDER who, on Feb 11th at Bexley, received his first "Chief Judge" appointment since joining the Panel. A day later Sean judged at Lee Valley's Indoor Meeting (where officials outnumbered competitors) and as before, race walked from his Limehouse abode. Alas showers malfunctioned with only cold water being dispensed.
EASTERN COUNTIES & ESSEX AA 1 MILE INDOOR CHAMPIONSHIP/Lee Valley 12 Feb
1
Steve Allen


Bar


8.00.47

2
Steve Uttley


Ilf


8.01.37

3
Helen Middleton

E&H


8.53.24

4
Gary Smith


E&H


9.24.69

5
Peter Cassidy

Ltn


11.00.37

6
Dave Ainsworth

Ilf


11.55.50

7 
Lauren Kemp

U/15


12.55.60

In an appallingly supported walking race, before of a large crowd at an athletics meeting, all participants were rewarded. Former Southend walker of note June Cork provided excellent commentary and it was a shame this lady's talents couldn't have seen more on the track to speak about. Chief Judge Mick Graham wisely reminded start-line listeners that track judges were appointed to see that those racing kept on this steeply banked track...this following a walker's d/q in the last indoor event at Lee Valley for stepping inside the inside lane. Gary Smith, who only last month made an indoor debut after decades of successful race walking, continued his promising sequence - he'd won on his indoor debut and in this one earned a bronze medal. A stadium podium presentation heard names boomed out on a tannoy with Essex President ARTHUR TULLETT doing the Essex honours and long serving Eastern Counties Chairman BARRY WALLMAN (who race walked in the 60s) handing out Eastern Counties awards. A good battle up front with STEVE ALLEN slightly getting the upper hand in an exciting last lap with STEVE UTTLEY which certainly enthused spectators. Having to lap a wide-walking entrant on the final band saw both Steves forced up (yes up) to very steeply banked lanes 3 (Allen) and 4 (Uttley) and no doubt cost both the kudos of sub-8 minutes finishes. A word for young LAUREN KEMP who gave a good account of herself and was encouraged by all...including a proud onlooking STEVE KEMP who's passing on his experience to good effect. In the Essex stakes it saw a remarkable span of individual Senior County medals for DAVE AINSWORTH, one of only 3 Essex athletes entering this Championship. His 1st individual Essex medal came in 1975 when gaining an Essex 50K Championship bronze at Basildon...2012 sees him gain another individual bronze at Lee Valley.


The 4th time of holding this meeting looks as though it may be its last. The Essex 1 Mile Championship was on 'death row' after previous poor turnouts and was in the 'last chance saloon'. Said silver medallist Peter Cassidy, "It'll be hard to justify putting this on again". It'll be a pity to lose this event as RWA Southern Area President SEAN PENDER (a judge) said (when accepting his chain of office) we needed to support walking races where event is before crowds when part of athletics meetings. Morale slumps when few turnout...even before the action STEVE UTTLEY said, "I've come all the way from North Oxfordshire for this and yet people can't come from....(he then listed a long series of much nearer locations)". It must be said that although everybody won something, most were dejected by such poor support.

Eastern Counties Men : 1. S.Allen, 2.S.Uttley & 3. G.Smith.
Eastern Counties Women : 1. H.Middleton.
Easter Counties U/15 Girls : L.Kemp.
Essex Men : 1. S.Uttley, 2. P.Cassidy & 3. D.Ainsworth.
Essex U/15 Girls : L.Kemp.
WINNING WAYS

After decades in our sport - and with plenty more to come - GARY SMITH of Enfield & Harringey (also an ex-Ilford 2nd claimer) made his Indoor debut on January 29th at Lee Valley when contesting the London Indoor Games. He got off to a winning start being never troubled when easily breaking the tape in a "graded" 3,000 metres. After great support in 2 previous years, Organisers split this event into 2 races, 'fast' & 'slow'. One suspects readers can guess which of these 2 races Gary dominated so impressively in 17.41.
VICE PRESIDENT

At The Centurions AGM on January 28th in the Union Jack Club, SUE CLEMENTS was elected as a Vice President. Sue lived in Romford for many years and worked in Dagenham. Sue qualified as a Centurion in Essex - at the London Vidarians 100 Miles Walk around Colchester's Lower Castle Park in 1996 when appearing for the Long Distance Walkers' Association (LDWA). Since then Sue's raced for the London Vidarians, SWC and now Enfield & Harringey AC. Sue is a Roubaix regular and often assists (in various capacities) on occasions when not racing. Indeed Sue was Ron's Assistant when Organising that still so memorable Millenium Challenge at Newmarket's Rowley Mile Racecourse in 2000 A.D. The good lady is a race walking coach. Sue edited the new Centurions Handbook, which is great value and makes good reading (whether or not a member of The Centurions). You can get that book for a tenner by seeing Pam Ficken, Ann Sayer or Ian Statter at meetings. Here's a few career highlights :

Centurion in 4 countries:

	Great Britain
	C950
	23:42:37
	1996

	Australia
	C35
	23.58.40
	1998

	Continental
	C288
	23.13.25
	1999

	New Zealand
	C10
	23.00.05
	2001


Completed 25 events of 100 miles or longer (includes 3 x Grand Union Canal races, 145 miles;will be competing again this year in May). 

Travel to the Continent a number of times a year to take part in various walks and races. 

Utilised experience gained when updating the Long Distance Walkers Handbook (4th edition; current edition is the 8th), to updating the Centurion Handbook. It took 4 years to transcribe the text onto the computer and update/check the information). Work related to this continues in the background.

DIANNE BULLARD R.I.P. – 

ANN SAYER'S TRIBUTE

Dy is best known to long-time members of the LDWA as Dy Pegg. She and Roger Cole were the only two people to complete all of the first ten LDWA Hundreds. She may have completed an eleventh before leaving the LDWA and perhaps also leaving the Rockhoppers Mountaineering Club to concentrate, I believe, on dry-skiing and real skiing. She died doing what she loved. She tried to enter a Centurion race the year before I did but was refused entry by Surrey Walking Club. The following year at the Bristol Hundred (1977) we were both allowed to enter and we both completed, but I finished ahead of her and so have (lucky for me) had all the kudos. We are Centurions 599 and 608, the first two lady Centurions. It had been in 1973 that Dy and fellow Rockhopper, Mike Robertson, had suggested to me that I would like to do a strange 50 mile overnight walk in Shropshire called the Longmynd Hike. I thought it was mad but I went along and I did it. At the end of the event someone gave me an LDWA membership form and I joined immediately to see what these mad folk were doing. And the rest, as they say, is history. My next LDWA event was the Peakland Hundred 7 months later. As far as I am concerned Dy was a rather special person and has a lot to answer for! Ann.


Adds Hon.Ed. Dianne Pegg was also a member of Medway AC (as then called) and became The Centurions 2nd lady member at the 1977 Bristol 100 Miles, clocking 22.05.30. As well as Ann of Essex Ladies (as then called) another finisher that day with Essex links was JACK THOMAS who raced for the now defunct host Club Bristol RWA earning Badge No.606 in 21.57.19. Dy was skiing at Val d'Isere when she suffered a massive heart attack and died soon after. To husband John and all family members we extend our profound condolence on their sad loss. DA
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FIXTURES
3 Mar 
Manx H Open/Paul Nihill Shield 

Douglas IOM
4 Mar
National 10 Miles Championship 

Coventry 



1.30pm
7 Mar 
Met.Police Annual Dinner/Reunion 

New Scotland Yard

 6.15pm
10 Mar 
Winter Lge 5K (+ Presentation) 

Bexley 



2pm
11 Mar
 SCVAC AC 3,000m Championship 
Lee Valley
17 Mar
 BMAF Indoor Championship Day 1 
Lee Valley
18 Mar
 BMAF Indoor Championship Day 2 
Lee Valley
24 Mar
Slater Bryce Track Meeting


Broadbridge Heath 

11am
31 Mar 
Pat Furey Trophies Mtg/5 Miles

 Lee Valley 


1pm
31 Mar 
Olympic Park 5 Miles 



Stratford 



2pm 
14 Apr 
National 20K Championship + YAG 
Redbridge Cycle Track
22 Apr 
Essex County AA 10,000m Champs
Ashtons Track
22 Apr 
Virgin London Marathon 



Greenwich Park 

9am

22 Apr  
Jeff Ford Memorial Open Meeting        
Don Valley 


1.30pm
28 Apr 
Enfield League 5 Miles 



Lee Valley


1pm
13 May
Essex County AA 3,000m Champs 
Melbourne Stadium 
20 May   
London Walks        




Victoria Park     

1pm
26 May 
SRWA 1 Hour Championship + YAG 
Dartford Track
2 Jun 
Moulton Open 5 Miles 



Moulton Village

 2pm
10 Jun 
Downham Est Walks 10K/20K(+BMAF)
 Downham Market 

11am
17 Jun 
BMAF 10K 





Horspath/Oxford 

7 Jul 
RWA Olympians Tribute Luncheon 

Tower Thistle Hotel/E1 
12.30pm
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NEWS FROM ENDURANCE ATHLETE KEVIN MARSHALL

Hi Dave, 


This is going to be a busy year for me, as I am in the process of setting up my own fitness business having qualified as a personal trainer. I am also a volunteer team leader at the Olympics and Para Olympics. In addition I have chosen that 2012 is going to be the year for doing another big challenge, I will be doing the Spartathlon in September (same weekend as Colchester).

Much the focus this year will be on running (slowly) rather than race walking, I'm afraid. Though I bet I will be walking much of the Spartathlon especially the later stages!!!


Best Wishes. 


Kevin 


WRITES PETER CASSIDY 
RE.ESSEX INDOOR MILE
Dave,
I think we can conclude that it isn't going to be in the timetable next year.


With best wishes.  Pete
[image: image8.jpg]



[image: image9.jpg]Sre

HOUSE OF COMMONS

LONDON SWI1A 0AA
Mr Chris Flint
Secretary - The Centurions
Glenthorne
65 Liverpool Road
Walmer
Kent CT14 7NN 6™ February 2012

Dear Chris,

Thank you for your kind message of congratulations. | have been
overwhelmed by the warmth of the many messages | have received.

You can be assured that | will continue to represent the people of
Colchester with the same commitment and passion as | have for over 40
years. | look forward to joining you all again in September.

Best wishes.

Yours sincerely,

sir mssell, »

MP for Colchester



THE CENTURION HANDBOOK

11TH EDITION

A list of minor corrections and some updates relating to the 11th edition published in May 2011 has been produced. It is available from either the Centurion website www.centurions1911.org.uk or via email from Sue Clements (susanclements950@btopenworld.com).

If you still have not bought a copy of this excellent book copies are still available from www.centurions1911.org.uk.and, priced £11.00 per copy.
EMAILS MIDDLE EAST-BASED CENTURION STUART BENNETT
Dave, 

[image: image10.png]



I wonder if you could help us. Louise is running the London Marathon and is looking for sponsorship to go towards Great Ormond Street Hospital. This is a charity that she obviously has a very strong connection with and she wants to be successful in this venture. She is aiming to be collecting about £2000, she has £1000 already. Her aim is to complete the run in about 5 hours, and is working hard to achieve this.

Could you do some magic with your words and publish 
something in the Essex Walker etc. to see if we can get some support for her. She has a Just Giving web page at http://www.justgiving.com/louloumarathon2012 which makes it easy for people to donate and keeps it all accountable but we can take cash and cheques and account for it on sponsor forms.


Kind Regards.   Stuart

INDOOR SUCCESS

Ilford's put out strong contenders for the annual London Indoor Games 3,000 metres walk at Lee Valley Arena somewhat early on Sun 29th Jan. Lithuanian VILIUS MIKELIONIS strode comfortably to the head of the field, staying there to break the tape in a personal best indoor time of 12 minutes and 39 seconds. Always in close order was fellow Lithuanian NERINGA AIDETYTE who looked equally at ease with such fast pace when winning the ladies race in 12.46, also with a personal best indoor performance. 3rd was was newcomer STUART KELLMORGAN (an Australian here for 1 year and racing for Belgrave Harriers) in 13.23 with Bexley Winter League star, 16 year old CAMERON CORBISHLY (Medway), 4th in 13.51 with Polish walker FABIAN DEUTER (Hillingdon) 5th in 13.58. Lithuanian Grazina Narviliene was 6th in 15.28 and 2nd lady. 9 finished the 'fast' race.

After 2 successful years, Organisers had to split entrants into 2 races...a fast and a slow. The 'slow' race was easily won by former Ilford 2nd claimer GARY SMITH in 17.41 - in his Indoor debut after decades gracing our sport. Off to a winning start here...and with the promise of more to come! Gary's been accepted to race the 1st event at our Olympic Stadium...the "National Lottery 5 Miles Run" on 31st March which goes around the Olympic Park finishing with a lap of the Olympic track. Well done to Gary. Other Essex Walker readers in this big race include STEVE ALLEN (Ilford) & STEVE KEMP (Eastern Vets) - all entrants get 2 Stadium guest tickets so they'll be a crowd - and photographs can be taken of this momentous occasion. 9 also finished the 'slow' race - 1 dq'd for a technical infringement in that a foot was spotted inside inner lane markings! 
EDITORIAL
We've lost Essex County events and more are on the edge of finishing for all time. The 50K, 20 Miles and Essex League have all folded. The Indoor Mile looks like following while the Essex 20K is on it's last chance. Can we save the Indoor Mile? Peter Cassidy has to go into a Committee Room to put a case for giving it another go...as he's done previously. Sadly this time we have to accept that this 2012 race was it's last chance. But can we still pull something out of the bag? Can we get 10 Essex walkers pledging support in 2013 so Peter can promise to deliver "double figures" if it's retained? If this year's trio are up for it (Steve Uttley/ Peter Cassidy/Dave Ainsworth) then it takes just 7 more to declare interest. It's an 'A' race and I don't like doing those...but surely one can try that extra bit harder for a mere mile. Another short track sprint 3 weeks earlier in the same arena (albeit a 'B' race/London Games 3,000m) got so many entrants it was split into 2 races to cope. But we are where we are! If wanting to keep this race please pledge support to Peter Cassidy by March 31st. See Peter at meetings, phone him on 01277-220687 or email Peter.Cassidy@btinternet.com. We need 7 more. Essex County races are folding because readers chose to stay away...then you'll moan when they're gone! Race walking may be in decline but those participating ought to try and keep it going for as long as we can! 

DA

THE FUTURE OF RACE WALKING

Dave,
In the February Essex Walker you note that there is to be a seminar on Race Walking's current state. I am quite new to Race Walking so my suggestion might well be old hat that has been tried and failed in the past. My suggestion to bring new (and younger) blood into race walking is to convince a few of the prominent running road races to include a race walking category . I have entered a few running races which my wife, Barbara, was planning to run and I race walked them. There are always many runners finishing behind me. A lot of people are very impressed with the speed I manage to maintain throughout the race.
Wouldn't it be great if we could have a race walking category in the London Marathon. Even if it was only a 20k event which started mid-way through the course. The walkers could start when the women's elite race starts and the walkers would finish the event before the runners got to them and would keep the spectators occupied before the masses get there. If we could have a category in the full marathon distance then I think a lot of people would be very surprised at the times walkers can achieve.
As stated previously, this might be old hat but it might be the way forward to bringing more people into race walking. There must be some race directors who would be happy to accommodate us. 

John Ralph
THANKS FROM CATH DUHIG

Hi Dave,

If you haven't already addressed this, would you please be so kind as to put a note in the next "Essex Walker" to thank the Enfield League for the very kind gesture made to all participating Centurions in their anniversary year, not only the special awards each month but finally the lovely little pewter models given out at Donkey Lane on Jan 21st.


Cheers, Cath
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DATE CHANGE
The Southern Area 1 Hour Championship is now put back to Saturday 26th May at Dartford Track. Please all ringfence this new date.

BILL SUTHERLAND'S SUGGESTED FIXTURE CARD CHANGE
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In the distant past the race (London Walks + YAG) was one of the best on the calendar attracting a large entry being the LCC 10 Miles around Battersea Park with much cherished Medals in Presentation Boxes to boot! I feel that with the greatly reduced Winter Walks Programme the race would have a much greater significance if it was held between Late March and October within the present competitive season. The Southern Area Race Programme still resembles yesteryear when we are now in 2012 and really needs urgent overhaul and review. I hope these ‘words of wisdom’ will help you with your future endeavours on behalf of Race Walking. 

With Best Wishes. Bill

ONE FOR THE DROP
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Ilford's Postie MICKY SUTTON is always up for endurance events and new challenges...so he's signed up for a Charity parachute drop. See Micky at meetings and he'll tell you more...and no doubt seek sponsorship pledges.


CHARITY COLLECTIONS
From his position of race walking retirement DAVE SHARPE's announced he'll no longer seek charity sponsorship for his London Marathon performances, which are also ended. It's been pointed out by other readers who've tried obtaining sponsorship for charity events, that their tasks have been made more difficult over a number of years as Dave's "cornered the market" by his highly enthusiastic efforts to get pledges and money. Now Dave's off the scene we hope a huge following he built up (remember that headline "Dave Sharpe has a Good Sheet") will now look kindly on other big-hearted readers who try to do good by athletics endeavours.

ADVISES A GREAT DISTANCE MAN﻿
After a wait of 15 months I had my "hammer" toe operated on yesterday (6 Feb). I am due to see the consultant again in 2 and 6 weeks time so will not be physically active for sometime.

Bob

Adds Hon. Ed. 
We're pleased Bob's op went well and look forward to seeing him grace our start lines again.

PRESENTATION
The Essex 10 Miles team trophy was not available for presentation despite efforts being made to unearth its whereabouts. It's now the latest to be advertised as missing with a request for all to search their wall units, trophy cabinets, attics, garages, coal holes, car boots etc. The usual amnesty rules apply...if returned no publicity/no questions asked!
SNOW NEWS
Middlesex AA held their annual Supper at Harrow-on-Hill's Best Western Cumberland Hotel on the worst night of the snow. It was so bad one diner - former President JOHN HALL - abandoned attempts to get home and booked in there for the night! 
WOODFORD TUESDAY WALKS 2012
All at Ashton Playing Fields, all 3000m, all 8:30 p.m. W.G.E.L. having rearranged their timetabling; it may give more time for people to get there. Dates: 19th June, 17th July, 21st August & 11th September.

Best wishes.  Peter,

Peter.Cassidy@btinternet.com

Adds Hon. Ed. 
Peter gives his "all" - 3 times! Let me add another "all" - all 'A' races! Readers have beefed about early starts so notice has been taken and something's been done about it, so let's see more turning out : best 3-from-4 races counts for the awards table. 


CARRIAGES
Acting on diners comments about timing and late travel home, the Metropolitan Police Walking Club have brought forward their annual Dinner & Reunion start time slightly. It's now 5.30pm for a 6.15pm sit down at New Scotland Yard on Wednesday 7th March. Double Olympian PAUL BLAGG is to be guest speaker.
ILFORD 5 MILES (Dec) – 
DAVE HOBEN'S VIEW
Hi Dave


Saw in your latest EW the future of this event was in question.


Realise you must be disappointed with the entries, believe it is worth saving as the venue, course and location would seem to be ideal. And there was a fixture clash on that Saturday. I'm sure walkers would attend with zero prizes, hope you can give it another go this December as a pre Xmas meeting, maybe back to Sunday.
Dave
THE MAIN MAN
Suffolk-based Centurion (No.490) Squadron Leader MIKE PERKINS (ex-Trowbridge AC & the RAF) is now better known as an ocean going yachtsman of note. On the last Sunday morning of January he gave a talk, backed up with visual aids, at his local Yacht Club. Woodbridge resident Mike recounted yarns from his voyages and answered questions from the floor. He was obliged to conclude by 12 noon when the Club's bar opened. Mike didn't mind as he enjoys his Guinness! We've seen Mike at various local events : the 400th Essex League race, 100 Mile races at Colchester - and sadly - at funerals. Mike clocked 22.05.32 in the 1972 Leicester-to-Skegness 100 Miles race at which his attendant was another Trowbridge AC and RAF man (also with an RAF handlebar moustache). That was the aptly-named LARRY MILES (Centurion 454 who'd clocked 21.51.30 on the same course in 1970 with Mike as his attendant). Among those joining The Centurions on the same day as Mike in 1972 were JOHN LEES, the late PETER WORTH and STEVE KING - now in Canada - who raced our 2011 National 10K in Victoria Park. Also finishing was the late JIM WILLIAMS of the now defunct London Vidarians who became Centurion 'D' (500 in English). Two other RAF men also qualified that day : D.Buxton & R.Boxell, both from Chivenor in Devon.

FABLE AT THE TABLE
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Thurrock Harriers Annual Dinner saw a top table appearance by Essex-born PAUL NIHILL MBE, one fabled for his after-dinner speaking performances. Paul's in much demand at such functions as he's a fund of yarns for appreciative audiences. In recent times he's had them "rolling in the aisles" at Ilford AC and The Centurions Centenary Dinner in the House of Commons.

CENTURIONS AT THE ENFIELD LEAGUE
To mark the brother/sisterhood’s Centenary Year, the Enfield League posted a number of Centurion awards in the 2011 series. In all twenty-five Centurions raced during the year and a further seven acted in an official capacity either judging or marshalling.

The League’s leading Centurion was Sean Pender c1067 in sixth position, whilst Alan O’Rawe c791 who took part in all twelve races, was pipped for second spot by a mere two points by David Sharp c578. Angie Alstrachen c1095 who had qualified at Lingfield in July was the highest placed of the four ladies who participated in the series.

The grand finale to the 2011 series was the 85th Enfield Open Seven which took place on its traditional second Saturday in November date. The race was started and the prizes presented by the much respected Colin Young c317, who competed in the 1951 Enfield Open. 

Martin Fisher c788 was the fastest of the Thirteen Centurions who toed the starting line. Second was David Sharpe, third David Kates c936. There were seven others at the event; Colin Young, Tony Perkins c675, Carl Lawton c750, Pauline Wilson c798, Ken Roost c557, Colin Bradley c853 and Mal Blyth. Mal’s  number is 384 and numbers 386 Ken Livermore and 388 John Cannell were walking; amazing that they should meet up again forty-five years after qualifying in the 1966 Leicester to Skegness. 

If there is continued support, I see no reason why Centurion awards should not be made in next year’s League, after all, it is another special year.

Centurion League Walkers 2011
                   Centurion League Officials

c386  Ken Livermore

c890  Bill Sutherland

c317  Colin Young



c388  John Cannell

 c893  Ron Wallwork 

c373  Doug Fotheringham

c540  David Ainsworth

 c933  Kathy Crilley  

c384  Malcolm Blyth

c578  David Sharpe
 
 c934  Pam Ficken    

c577  Ken Roost

c661  Mick Barnbrook

 c936  David Kates


c625  Peter Emery

c685  Tony Perkins
  
 c963  Chris Cattano

c798  Pauline Wilson


c788  Martin Fisher
  
 c972  Paul King


c740  Carl Lawton

c789  Oliver Browne

 c984  Peter Ryan


c853  Colin Bradley

c791  Alan O’Rawe

 c986  Cath Duhig

c849  Chris Flint


c1067  Sean Pender

c856  Gary Smith


c1069  Mark Wall

c858  Stuart Bennett

c1075  Steve Kemp






c1095  Angie Alstrachen

STATEMENT BY ORGANISER OF THE CANCELLED LONDON WALKS

Naturally, before cancelling we consulted various entrants to see what their weather was like and it was obvious that there would be great difficulties. We cancelled the meeting at 10:15 yesterday evening, although we had had very little snow then. We did the following:

1
 informed all officials by telephone or e-mail;

2
 informed all entrants by telephone or e-mail;

3
 posted a message on the Race walking discussion group;

4
 Posted a message on the front page or the R.W.A. web site.


Obviously, we could not contact individually everyone who might have been thinking of coming without having entered in advance. In addition, this morning, Dave Ainsworth kindly circulated the information via the Essex Walker list.


We shall be offering to refund the fees because the entrants were unable to compete through no fault of their own; needless to say, we have got the intelligence to realise that it may be possible to find a date for the event to take place and we already have a possibility in mind. A number have helpfully invited us to retain their entry fees either against the possibility of a rearrangement or as an ex gratia donation.


With best wishes.


Peter
Peter.Cassidy@btinternet.com 

IT'S OFF

In recent times Cambridge Harriers, Ilford AC Steyning & SWC called off meetings a day beforehand and this gave maximum time for potential attenders to be so informed. This extra notice was appreciated and sometimes it's better to take the initiative in cancelling, even though - at times - this may prove to be a wrong decision. I called the London Walks Organiser at 9.30pm Saturday as it snowed outside my Romford abode and was told it was still "on" and subject to an 8.30am Sunday decision when Victoria Park staff would be on-site. At around 10.30pm Saturday Steve Uttley told me it was "off" having been cancelled at 10.15pm (see Peter Cassidy's email). The organisers faced an uphill task telling potential attenders...as nobody knew who exactly these people were...you see entries are always also taken "on the day" at this meeting...and rightly so! And they did their best.

Sadly this didn't help Ed Shillabeer who, having paid for a locum to run his Veterinary Surgery's weekend emergency service, set out early evening from Devon to check into a London hotel. Ed got news on Sunday morning and had to hang around London as his pre-booked train didn't leave Paddington till 5pm. Tony Perkins phoned a Sussex entrant on Sunday morning just in time...he was putting snow chains on a car to get out of his side turning, to head for London, believing it was on as he'd nothing to the contrary. One SWC member turned up and spent an hour walking in the snow before declaring himself "London Champion". Organisers did their best but sometimes an earlier call off assists communication tasks...even if it might prove wrong on occasions. All isn't lost for with The Mall race folding and Ilford AC not staging a Summer Open race, spare dates are on our calendar. DA.
"WATER WATER EVERYWHERE"

PAM FICKEN travelled some distance from her Royston abode to assist at February's Bexley Winter League meeting. Soon after arrival a public-spirited neighbour phoned Pam's mobile to report a burst pipe with much water leaking. The good lady rushed home to find 4 inches of water in her kitchen; and work still needed doing throughout the week to deal with this mishap. The good news was that water missed late husband Brian's much treasured archieves.

HAVE I GOT NEWS FOR YOU

Private Eye Satirist IAN HISLOP is the latest to hail cabbie STEVE ALLEN. Also in the back has been FRANCES de la TOUR - a truly serious actress who appeared in Dennis Potter's last play "Cold Lazarus" but will always remembered at the other end of the scale as hilarious Miss Jones in "Rising Damp".

WRITES RWA PRESIDENT
 KEN MATTHEWS
Dear Dave,


Reading of Paul Nihill's ailments in Essex Walker, perhaps I could quote, "Meant to pause". Excuse the pun.


Ken M.


HOLDING A TORCH

Since giving details of readers who've been turned down as Olympic Torch bearers and asking if any walkers have been selected, all we've had is news of more rejected applicants. Has anybody connected with race walking been accepted?

GREAT 1st ENFIELD LEAGUE RACE BUT WHERE ARE THE UNDER 40's?

Hello Dave, 


Firstly many congratulations to Ron Wallwork and his team of helpers on an excellent promotion at Queen Elizabeth Stadium of the 1st Enfield League Race of 2012. The result sheet shows so many golden oldies, but the real concern is so few under 40! I was very disappointed to read that the proposed meeting by the RWA to discuss the future of our great sport has now been put back to after the London Olympics. Surely there is no time like the present? With 6 months to the Games what is needed is a ‘Race Walking Roadshow’ to go into Schools etc and advertise our Sport far and wide, which is what other sports are doing now! 


Yours in Sport and Friendship. Bill Sutherland

EMAIL's PETER FAWKES
Dave,

Re: Haven't got a light!


Sad to learn of the 3 inspirational walkers who were unsuccessful nominees in the Olympic Torch Relay. Unfortunately I have another unsuccessful one to report. Marion Fawkes was nominated with the following submission:

"I would like to nominate this person who has inspired race walkers all over the world for over 35 years. Marion, Great Britain’s most successful woman race walker was a multi world record holder during the 70’s and became the first ever official world champion in her sport in 1979 where she also lead the Great Britain team to a gold medal. Britain’s only walking world champion, she set the standards that helped to lead women’s race walking eventually being included in the Olympics and other major championships but sadly missed out competing herself as inclusion came too late in the day for her after her retirement. Marion still race walks and runs for fun at the age of 62. She is still regarded as a legend within the sport and I feel it would be fitting if she could finally fulfil her dream of participating to some degree in a major championship".

Marion did actually get through the first stage but received a letter signed by Seb Coe stating that the final stage panel did not consider her achievements to be inspirational enough to warrant selection. However, I do know a person from my area who did make it on the basis that he lowered the truancy rate at a school by 5% by setting up a Hockey class for persistent truants. This was, I presume, regarded as inspirational!

Sadly it would appear that Race Walkers may not feature highly on the Panel radar. 

Peter Fawkes 

BIG FINISH

Enfield's GARY SMITH is disappointed at missing our annual Pat Furey 5 Miles (now switched to March 31st) as on that day he's been accepted to compete in the first athletics event at the 2012 Olympic Stadium. It's the 'National Lottery 5 Miles Olympic Park Run' commencing at 2pm, which goes around the Site before ending with a lap of the track. A bonus is that each competitor gets 2 guest tickets, so filling the Stadium with eager friends/relatives/hangers-on who'll visit the site...and maybe take photographs of their favourite finisher on their final lap the track. Gary hands in his uniform in May after meritorious service for the Metropolitan Police and a grateful London public.

POWERWALKING & SPEEDWALKING BUT NO MENTION OF RACE WALKING

Hello Dave,


I trust you had a great afternoon of Sport at the County Walking Championships. I refer to the suggestion that Race Walking be included in the London Marathon by John Ralph (Enfield). If you recall this was recommended many years ago to the then Southern Area RWA but was rejected due to difficulties with Judging. I wonder if we have missed the boat! Nothing ventured nothing gained is a good motto! Good to see that we have made it on the Soaps with Gail and Audrey Roberts doing ‘Power Walking’ as a way of regaining fitness!


Best Wishes, Bill (Sutherland)

Adds Hon.Ed. 
Indeed many readers will remember the RWA turning down an opportunity for a race Walking Section in the London Marathon, as walkers couldn't be judged among tens-of-thousands of competitors. Looking at past Minutes, for over 5 years we've been told a race walk is to be proposed for the closing stages of London Marathons (in the morning when other events take place before the main field hits the West End). Hmmm! Readers will also remember the RWA refusing to sanction short distance race walks in major Sponsored Grand Prix type meetings. Before we ourselves decided to withdraw, we usually got on on TV before millions! I was RWA Press Officer at the time and it was like having the rug pulled from under one's feet! The RWA even announced their refusal to supply judges to such events if remaining in these meetings. 
As for Britain most popular programme - Coronation Street - yes...we saw power walking as 2 characters, to wit Gail McIntyre (played by Helen Worth) and Audrey Roberts (played by the Hon. Sue Nicholls) hit the road and, it must be said, walked some distance in a long scene. Perhaps race walking's overdue revival will stem from Wetherfield's cobbles? DA.
NATIONAL 50K CHAMPIONSHIP
It's been reprieved after an intention to end it after poor numerical support in 2011. But it'll only go ahead at Colchester on Sep 22nd if a minimum of 15 enter. So now you know - try getting folk to commit! Sadly it clashes with the Annual National/London Postmen's Walk and also the Open/National 100 Miles. Worth restating that you can't enter both 50K & 100 Miles races.

OLYMPIANS TRIBUTE LUNCHEON

A truly wonderful display of support from those booking and from Olympians themselves. It's on Saturday 7th July at The Tower Thistle Hotel at St.Katherine's Dock. If not yet booked you can put names down on a waiting list and hope for places to become free.


ESSEX 20K CHAMPIONSHIP
PETE RYAN's been in touch from "down under" to advise he'll not be defending his Essex County 20K title on April 14th at Redbridge Cycle Circuit. He was this event's only 2011 entrant. Buy hey - look on the bright side - there's now room for another name on that trophy! Can it be you? MICK BARNBROOK's also been in touch saying that he's so pleased with his recent Essex County 10 Miles gold team medal that he can't wait for our 20K entry forms coming out. That's the spirit! 
DEAL OFF
Out last edition offered readers an opportunity to read MARK WALL's criticism of our journalism reference the National Coaching Supremo's appearance at Northampton last October (National 50K). As explained, it wasn't published owing to it's length and was offered to all who applied for a read, in which case it would have been forwarded. Not a reader asked for it so it's now deleted. It was sent to all who made such criticism of our Supremo and also to several RWA Officers...so we've done our bit for democracy. All that's happened since is that another contribution has been received (from a Northampton attender) in full support of other readers' views. So we'll draw a line under that one now. 

ESSEX 10 MILES CHAMPIONSHIP – 
"THE END IS NIGH"


A miserable wet & windy Saturday afternoon saw a 10 Miles walking race staged by Enfield & Haringey AC at the Lee Valley complex, over 4 "out-and-back" circuits which involved a stretch along a canal bank and passed a sewage works 8 times. In conjunction with this promotion Essex & Middlesex County Athletic Associations staged their own 10 Miles Championships under "House Rules" i.e. 'B' Laws.

The pre-race favourites, Colchester Harriers King twins - both Commonwealth Games Representatives and now in contention for Olympic selections - had this event in the proverbial bag inside the opening lap and duly won with DOMINIC KING retaining his Essex County title with brother Dan just behind. In 3rd place was former Olympic Games walker IAN RICHARDS (Steyning AC). Next home was Ilford's FRANCISCO REIS who had a sound race winning the Middlesex County title in so doing. Next home was event regular and former champion STEVE UTTLEY who claimed the Essex individual bronze medal and also led home Ilford AC to win County team gold medals. The best of Ilford's other entrants was another former champion STEVE ALLEN, who announced afterwards that he'll race walk this year's London Marathon. Steve's equally talented at both running and walking codes, switching between them with equal success! Ilford were closed home by 68 year-old MICK BARNBROOK who only came to race 5 miles on the undercard and get a few Enfield League points. Mick was pushed into 10 miles action as Ilford had several members unavailable...and as the only other one there...he acquitted himself well to finish, both cold and wet, in the antepenultimate position of 24th. Had Mick not raced, and finished, the Essex County 10 Miles would have had no full scoring team close-in for the first time since it started in the 1920s...and for most years a team was 4 members not 3!


New record low : last year just 7 walkers contested the Essex County 10 miles...this year saw a new record - 6. Apart from those listed above, former Champion Amos Seddon (over 70) again also supported this event. There was discussion after. What are we to do? Next year will it be 5 and then 4 the year after? Who knows. Clearly this event doesn't have an attraction nowadays. TONY PERKINS suggested our Essex 10 Miles should be reduced to 7 Miles, 10K or even 5 Miles...just to keep a shortish road walk on the calendar...it's clearly heading for a finish (at a time when most UK counties have no such road races). Doing nothing will see an inevitable ending - earlier than will occur in any case. JIMMY ROOKE questioned the wisdom of asking so many over 60's (and above) to walk 10 miles? Indeed Jimmy's views were answered by the field as most Enfield League 5 Miles races get around 50 or more. Here, even allowing for half-term, only 26 completed 10 miles (1 d/q'd). Around a third settled for a 5 miles opt-out with recorded times & Enfield League points. Ideas have been floated and constructive views to try saving this race will be published. The age of walkers and a 10 miles distance seem have sent out a message.

RESULT + ESSEX CHAMPIONSHIP
1. Dominic King CH 71.42 1st Essex
2. Daniel King CH 71.44 2nd Essex 
3. Ian Richards Sty 80.50
4. Francisco Reis Ilf 83.02 1st Middlesex
5. Steve Uttley Ilf 89.13 3rd Essex
7. Steve Allen Ilf 95.05 4th Essex
8. John Hall Bel/Ltn 96.34 2nd Middlesex
10. Amos Seddon E&H 98.25 5th Essex
15. Sean Pender E&H/Ltn 102.37 
17. Paul King E&H/Ltn 105.00
20. Ron Powell E&H/Ilf 112.05
23. Jon May E&H 120.25
24. Mick Barnbrook Ilf 121.07 6th Essex

5 Miles
Ken Livermore E&H/Ltn 69.30 

Essex team race : Ilford AC (Messrs Uttley, Allen & Barnbrook). 
No Essex Ladies competed. Full result in Enfield Walker (we don't want to steal their thunder do we?)
CHARITY APPEARANCES
Ilford's STEVE ALLEN (race walking) and EDDIE TROTTER (running) are in the London Marathon (April 22nd) competing for good causes. Please consider supporting their causes.

ESSEX 20K CHAMPIONSHIP


It's also in the "last chance saloon" as only 1 competitor entered in 2011. He was PETE RYAN who won and afterwards called for support to try and keep it going. It'll be held in conjunction with our RWA National 20K Championship at Redbridge Cycle Circuit on Sat Apr 14th. Many readers moaned about Basildon...so you've got your wish as it's now elsewhere!








CENTURIONS AGM


The Centurions had a well-attended and most constructive AGM at the Union Jack Club on Sat 28th Jan. Sandra Brown is the new Captain after a ballot with KATHY CRILLEY and Southend resident MARTIN FISHER. SUE CLEMENTS is now Vice-President. TONY PERKINS scored well in a ballot for Merchandising Officer, which saw current UK 100 Miles Champion IAN STATTER staying in his post. Some of Tony's Essex-based supporters, who could well have voted for him, were unable to attend this year's AGM. Cambridge Harrier KEN MUNROE, a former holder of this post, also stood and got a good share of those votes cast. The Centurions have a strong SWC presence now : Captain, Secretary, Vice Secretary, Merchandising Officer plus Committee members. Attendees liked facilities at the Union Jack Club and many expressed a wish for 2013's AGM to be staged there. Among Essex Walker readers present was STEVE KEMP who gave an interesting talk about his Hadrian's Wall Walk experiences. Perhaps 2013 will see this challenge tackled again?








DIGGING DEEP


Former successful Southend-on-Sea walker JUNE CORK, once a member of a truly promising Club ladies squad, is now better known as the talented Commentator/Announcer at Essex County AA Championships. June's also deep into archaeology and last year was in Jordan on a dig and will soon be at another one on Sicily. Sadly (for us) a more local archaeological commitment prevents June from attending our Olympians Tribute Luncheon, for which the good lady wishes us well.











